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COURTHOUSE OVERSIGHT COMMITTEE 
MEETING MINUTES 

June 5, 2013
4:00 p.m.
Location:  Conference Room A, Suite 425, City Hall – St. James Building; 117 West Duval Street

In attendance:  Council Members Greg Anderson (Chair) and John Crescimbeni 
Excused: Council Member Denise Lee
Also: Council Member Don Redman
See attached sign-in sheet for additional attendees.
Meeting Convened: 4:05 p.m.
Traffic/parking issues: Chairman Anderson convened the meeting and asked Chris Hand of the Mayor’s Office to give an overview of the juror parking situation.  Mr. Hand stated that a solution has been tentatively decided upon that will have the jurors in court from Tuesday to Friday park in the MPS Courthouse Garage. The larger jury pool on Monday will be split between the Courthouse Garage and the City’s Water Street Garage.  This arrangement will displace the least number of current privately paid parkers, but will have the effect of filling up the Water Street Garage on Mondays and therefore limiting the amount of space available in that garage for any other business tenants that may be considering a move to downtown and searching for available blocks of parking.  All of the parties involved hope to have a final resolution and to implement the new system in the near future.
Fire suppression system: Public Works Director Jim Robinson reported that a May 11th fire test (the “11 month test” before the one-year warranty period expires) was not completely successful and a re-test on May 21st indicated several problems still remain, primarily attributable to clearance tolerances between some doors and door frames.  The door frames are being adjusted to allow the doors to close completely.  Another problem has been identified with pressure differentials in closets, telecommunications rooms and other unoccupied spaces.  Further research is needed to determine how the fire suppression system was supposed to treat those spaces.  Mr. Robinson indicated that the City and Turner Construction are down to a relatively small number of outstanding items for resolution.  Since the building passed its initial fire suppression system test before occupancy was allowed, the City is paying for the current remedies and will address potential cost recovery from Turner at a later date.  Chief Judge Donald Moran stated that the new courthouse is the safest building in the City from a fire suppression standpoint.  It has the newest technologies, has almost no flammable materials other than furniture and paper, and is filled with hundreds of bailiffs and surveillance cameras to keep an eye on every aspect of safety.  The public has no reason to be at all concerned about fire safety in the building.
Mark Alles of Turner Construction said that all repair work currently being done on the fire doors is at no cost to the City since the building is still under warranty.  The company is still researching the differential pressure requirements for the low voltage closets.  He stated that Turner Construction stands behind its work and will continue to do so.  Jim Robinson stated that any problems identified during the warranty period (which ends June 8th) will be handled to its completion by Turner under the warranty.  In response to a suggestion by Chairman Anderson that another successful fire suppression test should be obtained before the June 8th warranty expiration, Mr. Robinson stated that that can’t be achieved until the differential pressure question about the low voltage closets can be resolved.
ADA accessibility issues: Mr. Robinson stated that because a number of courthouse doors were found to be within a very small margin go being  compliant or not compliant with ADA regulations on the maximum door opening pressure, a decision was made to put automatic door openers on a number of interior doors to ensure  absolute compliance with the spirit as well as the letter of the ADA accessibility requirements.   After that decision was made, Turner managed to get all doors adjusted to the ADA-required pull pressure, and therefore ADA compliant as required in the contract. The City has since decided to continue with the installation of the automatic openers in an abundance of caution, and will bear the $281,000 cost itself for the 98 doors being retrofitted. Non-BJP dollars will be used for this upgrade. In response to a question, Tom Goldsbury of the Public Works Department explained that the courthouse has 26 water fountains that meet ADA accessibility requirements, but for some unknown reason there are no public water fountains on the seventh floor of the building.  It is possible to add fountains on that floor if that is desired. Their absence on the seventh floor is not an ADA violation.
Unified Courthouse Project budget:  Assistant Council Auditor Janice Billy and Public Works Department contract manager Dave Schneider discussed two courthouse project budget handouts – a detailed budget and a shorter summary document.  There was discussion about the status of payments by the City to Turner Construction and by Turner to its subcontractors, some of whom are still waiting to be paid for work performed in late 2012.  CFO Ronnie Belton stated that Amendment #19 to the contract must be approved before the City can pay several invoices received since the first of the year, a process that he hoped would be completed in the next two weeks.
The committee and staff engaged in discussion about the use of non-BFP funds to perform work in the courthouse and whether this did or did not constitute an exceedance of the $350 million project cap.  Council Member Crescimbeni was of the opinion that using non-BJP funds to pay for the build-out of several floors in the Ed Ball Building in order to relocate two City departments in order to permit the Public Defender’s office to occupy the Jake Godbold City Hall Annex constitutes a violation of the $350 million cap.  Mr. Robinson disagreed with that characterization of the expenditures.

State Attorney’s Office:  Jim Robinson reported that the Procurement Division’s project awards committee will make the final decision tomorrow to award the contract to the low bidder, Morganti Construction.  The company’s bid of just over $30 million was considerably more than the remaining project fund balance, so a lengthy process of negotiation and value engineering has taken place to get the project cost down to $25,808,600.  Much of the savings was achieved by only shelling out part of the first floor for later development.  The City will also do construction management for the project in-house rather than via a contractor and will apply small savings from the courthouse project to the State Attorney’s office budget.  The project contingency will be very small for a project of this size, but the department is hopeful that the extent of the already- completed interior demolition and hazardous substance remediation means that there are very few surprises left to find.  Cheryl Peek representing State Attorney Angela Corey referred to a recent e-mail sent by Ms. Corey to Jim Robinson stating that she agrees with the value engineering process and the resulting design only because her overriding concern is to get the project underway and finished as quickly as possible so that her employees can finally be located in close proximity to the courthouse for efficiency and safety.  Mr. Robinson said that the completion date for the building will be 16 months from the notice to proceed, which will occur approximately 60 days after Procurement approves the contract award.
Other issues: Councilman Crescimbeni asked about a photographic history of the courthouse’s construction.  Mr. Schneider explained that a photographer was hired to document the progress of construction of the building by taking a monthly series of photographs from the same locations to show the progression of the building.  Mr. Crescimbeni asked to review those photographs to look for possible corroboration or refutation of allegations he’s heard of inferior concrete work on the foundations and structural beams and insufficient remedies to those problems.  Peggy Sidman and Michael Wedner of the General Counsel’s Office said that research is needed to determine if those photographs are a matter of public record or if there is a specific exemption in state law prohibiting their release, possibly on public security grounds reflecting a change to federal law after the 9-11 terrorist attack to allow the blueprints and other design information for courthouses, public buildings and utility plants to be kept confidential for safety reason..  Jim Robinson stated that the City hired a consulting engineer to examine and report on the allegations of faulty concrete work and to document the repairs made to rectify the defects.  The building passed all inspections for structural soundness.
Meeting adjourned: 5:47 p.m.
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